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                   Town of Paxton

                Board of Selectmen

            697 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612

       (508) 754-7638 – phone (508) 797-0966 – fax

                     dparsons@townofpaxton.net
Regular Meeting Minutes
Monday, November 15, 2021
Meeting Location: John Bauer Senior Center 17 West Street, Paxton, MA 01612
Members Present:                    Peter Bogren, Jr., Chairman




 Julia N. Pingitore, Vice Chair





 Kirk R. Huehls, Clerk
Town Administrator:

 Carol L. Riches, Town Administrator


Attendees:
 see Attendee List
The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.
We will enter into Executive Session and will return to the regular meeting only for the purpose of adjourning. 
Presentation on Town Common
· Robin Tasca and Roger McGaughey were present to speak on creating a perennial gardens on the Town Common around the monuments. 
Robin Tasca, expressed that she has spoken to Travis Thibault with the DPW and they will coordinate efforts to support the work that will be done. The garden club along with some assistance from students at Paxton Center School we will maintain the gardens that are put in. Roger is providing all the plants but we will need two yards of soil. I am hoping Howe’s might be willing to donate that. Both churches ha. outdoor water spigots that we can utilize  to water the gardens. 
(PB)  What about the daffodils that are already planted on the common?
Robin Tasca, replied that we will be keeping them in place. They are an early bloom so that should not be an issue.
(JP)  Thank you for donating your time and flowers to beautify the common.
Roger McGaughey,  I have a lot of perennials that can be transferred to the common. There is an array of perennial that will come up in the spring through the fall. There will not be much of a cost to the community and we will start small but the plants will grow and flower .
· Motion (KH) seconded (JP) to approve the request to install a perennial garden around the monuments on the Town Common.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
ARPA    
· (JP)  Presented for the American Rescue Plan Act Committee a list of projects that they would like to have funded along with the process that the Committee went through to determine what projects to bring forward. The presentation can be obtained in the Board of Selectmen’s office. 
· (JP)  The first project the committee would like to bring forward is the engineering for the water main on West Street.
· (PB) This is one of the first thing that came to my mind. That’s just the engineering part that would make it shovel ready.  Can these funds be used for any further work on this project? 
· (JP)  It could be the work on this is expected to be very expensive and these funds would get eaten up quickly trying to do all that work.
· (KH)  Who responded to the RFP
· Travis Thibault, Director of Public Works, stated Tata and Howard was
· (JP)  the second project we would like to put forward is the food pantry
· (PB)  What is the short term focus and how long are we looking to keep it active?
· Cindy Love, Senior Center Director, replied that we started in 2019 and I would like to see it continue indefinitely. We are suppling nonperishable goods for residents in need.
· (JP)  The third project we would like to put forward is the replacement of the ramp at the Senior Center.
· (PB)  How old is the current ramp?
· (CR)  Ten years.
· (JP)  The fourth project that we would like to put forward is the replacement of the front steps at the Senior Center.
· (JP)  The fifth project would be the online permitting.
· (JP)  The sixth project that we would like to put forward is for assistance to households.
· (PB)  If we put more aside and do not use it does it conflict with any of the provisions?
· (JP) No, you can set aside a larger number but do not need to use it.
· (PB)  When I would like to double that the amount for the assistance to households to  $50,000 and not use rather than only $25,000 and need more.
· (KH)  I agree with that recommendation.
· (JP)  Speaking on behalf of the committee I think they would agree.
· (CR)  We will be coming back in a couple of month with some additional requests.
· (JP)  Read off the other project requests that are being considered. Lastly the final project is funding for school supplies.
· (PB)  We can vote on all of these together as a block. 
· Motion (KH) seconded (PB) to approve the seven projects as laid out by the American Rescue Plan Act Committee with the total amount for all seven projects being $312,000.    Unanimous, all in favor. 
Camp Street
· Ken Carlson, resident of 17 Camp Street, stated that several departments have been notified about a right to farm at 53 Camp Street that appears to be a little large. There has been extensive lot clearing. They built a barn and they have leveled the grade of the land way down. I would like to see a more timely response when something comes to the town in this manner. I would also like to know what is the extent of a farm under the right to farm and when does it become commercial?

· (PB) From the information that I have received they have been asked to remove the rooster and the rooster has been removed. I have been told that there is a rooster at a different address.
· Mr. Carlson, asked, would we want to change the by law so that the town would not allow roosters?

· (PB)  That is a citizen’s right if you wish to petition such a bylaw.
· (JP)  The Board of Health did discuss this .  Paxton is a right to farm community. Any agricultural activity is allowed. We looked at that bylaw and reviewed our zoning bylaw. We have a bylaw that discourages nuisance noise but this particular situation is exempt from that because again it is an agricultural activity. This parcel is also exempt due to the large size of ten acres. The Animal Inspector did several inspections and provided documentation. We declined to consider a permit because we felt that he has it by right with his acreage allotment.
· (PB)  I understand that the Planning Board is ongoing and we are still waiting to hear about that. What is the issue with the barn?
· Mr. Carlson, explained that the issue is that there were no permits pulled to build the barn or removal the trees and excavating the land. Now the water flow on the land is causing a problem. It is coming up on almost a year now that we have been dealing with this.
· (PB) The Board of Health, The Planning Board, The Town Administrator and Conservation have looked at it. What exactly are you looking for from the Board of Selectmen?
· Susan Davis of 8 Dunanderry Way and Jason Waskzkiewicz of 6 Dunanderry Way, asked if roosters are allowed  in Paxton?
· (KH)  Yes, if you have more than five acres of land.

· (CR)  We do not have any bylaw that says roosters are not allowed in Town.

· Ms. David, stated that she is concerned for the dogs at this property as well. This is both for the wellbeing of the dogs and the barking late at night. They run loose all over the neighborhood. They are tethered all day and night. I saw the dogs running out towards Pleasant street. The dogs bark constantly between 10pm and 6am. I was told that the ACO and Animal Inspector could not go onto the property with out informing the owner. We know the family is not living there and we see the dogs being tethered there all day. I believe the dogs are there to protect the other animals.
· (JP)  You might have difficulty with that as well because if it is related to the agriculture use again, they are exempt from those guidelines.
· Ms. Davis, stated that there are also sheep, chickens,  turkeys and the rooster on the property. We have to respect that he has the right to farm but what about respecting the neighborhood. 
· (PB)  Again, we have reviewed the letters from animal inspector. We have not found a rooster on the property. If you have an issue with the dogs, you should be in  contact with the Animal Control Officer to assist you. The covenant on your deeds is a civil problem and not the town’s issue. Let us look into things a little more and see what other  answers we can get for you.

· Ms. Davis, Mass state law says you  can’t tether a dog outdoor after 10pm. 
· (KH)  At 10pm can you see from off the property that they are tethered?

· Ms. Davis, replied no we cannot.

· (PB)  I will get this going and track down some answers and get back to you.
· Michele Roberts, Resident of 44 Howard Street. I have a concern with the water run off that has been caused by the clearing of the land at 53 Camp Street.
· (PB)  The Planning Board is looking at this right now.
· Ms. Roberts, stated that I am concerned about my water quality and the amount of water runoff is unprecedented this year so everything from the animals is flowing down to our property.

· (JP) There is no test that shows there is a problem with the water quality.
· (CR) The DEP came and said there was no concern with the water quality.
· (PB)  I am bringing this issue to a close for tonight.
Covid update
· (JP) We have had an uptick in cases. Most of the cases are coming out of Paxton Center 

                    School. Some were Halloween related. There are twenty-one cases at PCS. It looks
                    like pocketed events. We have conducted blanket tests. Not all students were tested 
                    but we did not have a large number of positive test come back. If we see additional 
                    spread, we will take addition steps.

· (PB) Did anyone require hospitalization?

· (JP)  No, none of them. Some do have immunocompromised adults at home that were impacted. At the time these children were exposed they were not yet eligible  for the vaccine.

Appoint Roberta Brien to the Town Hall Renovation Committee
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to appoint Roberta Brien to the Town Hall Renovation Committee.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Request from Paxton Lions for Town road use
· Motion (JP) seconded KH) to approve the request from the Paxton Lions to use the Town roadway on December 11th.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Appoint Frank LaFlash to the COA Board

· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to appoint Frank LaFlash to the COA Board.    Unanimous, all in favor. 
Regional agreement meeting
· Thursday, December 2nd at 6:30 at District Central office.
RML senior work off request
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the request for Larry Spongberg to participate in the Senior Work off program.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Meeting Minutes

· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes from November 1, 2021.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Town Administrators update

· Cares/FEMA

I submitted what I believe the final request for funding under CARES on October 29th as required. Any additional expenditure needed prior to the deadline on December 30, 2021, requires permission before expending.

The final request of $44,565 was approved by Administration and Finance. Two FEMA projects were also reallocated to CARES as they were not in the final FEMA approval stage. We have one approved FEMA project amounting to $9,933 awaiting reimbursement. 

Once these amounts are received, we will have received $352,840 in CARES and $37,773 from FEMA. We will have $40,171 unused CARES funding.

· Grant Spreadsheet

Larissa Kennedy, Town Accountant has been working to put together the Grant spreadsheet as requested. Grants information has never been recorded in one place, so this is a good exercise to have this in place and keep updated. I expect to have this for the next meeting. 

Public sessions

· Rick Trifero, Building Inspector, stated that the Camp Street situation  needs to go to the civil side. This started in June of 2020 with the trucks coming in and out of the property. A cease and desist was given to the property owner to move for a site work plan, which triggered the Planning Board review. The owner is working to get the stormwater taken care of. There is a hearing scheduled in December to deal with this issue. The owner did start without the site work permit but they have now done that work. The issue with the rooster really goes to the nuisance ordinance. I have not seen a rooster. The shed was pre-existing when I was there. Not sure if there was a permit or not. You may want to contact Agriculture Resources to ask for guidance on the right to farm and if it has a commercial component to it.

· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to leave the regular meeting and entered into Executive Session at 8:56pm and we will return to the regular meeting for the purpose of adjourning.    (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
· Returned to Regular Session at 9:27 pm

· Adjourned Meeting at 9:27 pm, Unanimous all in favor. (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
The next meeting is scheduled for Monday, November 29, 2021, at 7:00pm. 
Documents from the Meeting filed in BOS office:
Agenda

Attendance list
Town Administrators update

Meeting minutes
Respectfully submitted,
Donna Graf-Parsons
Executive Assistant
